
RICH
It feels like graduation, actually.

CARLY
Oh ew. You're right, that's the worst.

RICH
No, seriously though. You know when they filed us all 
into the gym, and they played like seventy three hours 
of that graduation song, you know--(sings a few notes 
of "Pomp and Circumstance"), and we threw our hats in 
the air and then all of a sudden there was nothing 
else between us and the thirty years before our 
midlife crisis?

CARLY
Now who's bitter?

RICH
But am I wrong?

CARLY
I didn't really get that feeling. Not then.

RICH
You mean you of all people felt some sort of positive 
emotion?

CARLY
Not exactly, no. I was too busy trying to figure out 
the best way to break up with my high school 
sweetheart before I left the state forever.

RICH
I bet he took that well.

CARLY
It was amicable.

RICH
Why, was he gay?

CARLY
What? Of course not!

RICH
Then it wasn't amicable.



CARLY
We talked through it. He understood. We were just 
going in different directions, that's all. We wanted 
different things.

RICH
I'm sure that's exactly what he told the rebound.

CARLY
Is there a point to this?

RICH
Okay--okay, so that's your bridge. Your guard rail. 
There was you, and then there was your boyfriend 
(gestures to the guardrail), between you and 
everything else. And then there was college, and 
taxes, and your first house, and getting a job, and 
marriage, and divorce--see? Right down there. 
(Gestures to various points beyond the bridge, toward 
the river) And if you lean waaaay out here over it 
all, you can just barely see retirement. Right there. 
Do you see it?

CARLY
No, I don't.

RICH
Well that's cause you're not up on the bridge.

CARLY
I'll take your word for it.

RICH
You have to get on the bridge sooner or later, Carly. 
It's a metaphor.

CARLY
It's not anything. It's just a bridge, okay? That's 
literally all it is. It's a bridge where a very, very 
sad thing happened.

RICH
No, that's what it was, but you came out here tonight 
and you made it something different. Why?

CARLY
I don't know what you're talking about! I didn't make 



it anything. I just came out here to get away from the 
reunion. You're the one who followed me.

RICH
You left the party because no one was talking about 
Toby. Fine. I'm here. Let's talk. Let's talk about 
Toby. Let's talk about everyone who's ever climbed up 
on a bridge and left by way of the other side.

CARLY
Rich, you're starting to freak me out. What do you 
want?

RICH
I want you to get up on this bridge.

CARLY
No.

RICH
Come on.

CARLY
No!

RICH
Carly--!

CARLY
Why do you care?

RICH
Because you do! Because you do, and I need to know 
why. 

CARLY
What are you talking about?

RICH
You could have gone anywhere tonight when you left 
that reunion. You didn't even have to come to the 
reunion in the first place. God knows you've done 
nothing but complain about it since. But you did. And 
then you came here. You came to the watery grave of a 
boy you hardly knew, a boy no one's talked about in 5 
years. Why?



1.

CARLY
Rich--

RICH
Why?!

CARLY
I don't know! I don't know. I guess that's why.

RICH
What do you mean?

CARLY
I don't know why I came. I don't know why I left. I 
don't even know why I needed to see this stupid 
bridge. Maybe with my stupid fine arts degree I was 
hoping for something poetic. Maybe I thought, if I go 
back to the school tonight, if I see all their faces 
again, I'll have closure. Maybe if I remember where I 
came from I'll finally know where I'm going. I thought 
if I bought a beautiful black dress and put on my best 
smile I could fool myself into thinking I'd outgrown 
all of this, and fool everyone else into thinking I 
was exactly what they all expected me to be. If I 
could look into everyone else's eyes and see them 
thinking how great I looked, how confident I seemed, 
then something would change in myself and I could 
finally get on with the rest of my life. Maybe they'd 
see me and realize that I was better than all this and 
maybe I'd believe it too. But it didn't do anything, 
just like the last five years didn't do anything, just 
like Toby jumping off this damn bridge didn't do 
anything, they all just smile and cry and wear their 
ribbons and you nod along and wonder what kind of a 
monster you are to stand there in a crowd of happy 
people and want to scream. 

(beat)

RICH
Well for what it's worth, you do look great.

CARLY
That is completely not the point and also no I don't.

RICH
It's not, but you do.


